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CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
August 14, 2014
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Hugh Kalani, Treasurer
	Bob George, District Engineer

	Dave Mc Neel 
	Adam Bjornstedt, Engineering Manager

	
	Adora Campbell, Exec Asst. to the Board

	Absent:  Grafton Sterling

	CRW Staff:  Kham Keobounnam

AFSCME Employees:  Damon Bailey, Debra Branson, Gary Ferlan, Kathy Jaeger (w/son); Kelly Payne,        Kati Saindon, Gary Schelske, Tracy Triplett (w/family); Kyle Yancey, 



VISITORS:
Mona Kalani, Deanna Wise (SWA), Bill Schulenberg, Evan Wickersham (AFSCME, Council 75)
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by President Sowa. The pledge of allegiance was recited.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the agenda as presented.  Dave Mc Neel seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Public Comment
Kyle Yancey & Evan Wickersham
Mr. Yancey greeted the Commissioners and introduced himself as the AFSCME Chapter President [for the represented group] at CRW. He was there to communicate their perspective on the happenings with collective bargaining. They were aware the Board probably had executive sessions with updates from the management team and believed the Board should hear from employees as well.  They had been bargaining with the District from some time now. It was slow at first, but with long sessions and hard work from both sides agreement was achieved on most every article in the contract. It was unexpected that the compensation and benefits would be the most difficult portion to come to agreement on. They were committed to finding a solution and believed their remaining concerns were fair, prudent and in alignment with inflation. For membership this meant families could purchase the same amount of eggs, milk, flour they did last year. Recently, they had agreed to switch health plans in effort to save the District money. This change came about after the management and union [health insurance] committee had looked at the options. At these committee meetings there had been discussions on adjusting HRA VEBA levels to help compensate for the higher out-of-pocket costs resulting from the new insurance plan. Further, it was their understanding the premium share would not change with the savings. They were now presented with an offer without any change to the HRA VEBA. They hoped the Board understood they could communicate with employees if they had questions and it did not run afoul of any law or rule regardless of what you may have heard. They were interested in running the process. They simply thought by having all the information the members of the Board can make informed decisions. They planned on returning next month if the contract remains an issue to keep lines of communication open. On behalf of AFSCME, Mr. Yancey thanked the Board the opportunity to address them and asked if they had any questions.
The Board thanked them for coming.

Agenda Item 1.0:
Emergency Power and Electrical Upgrades Project:  CM/GC Evaluation Report
The Board convened the Local Contract Review Board.

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board acknowledge and accept Staff’s post-construction evaluation of the CM/GC contracting methodology used for the Emergency Power and Electrical Upgrades project, CIP 09-5096, as required by ORS 279C.355. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
Per statute, public agencies electing to use a non-competitive, alternative contracting method are required to provide an evaluation of how the process met project goals and preliminary justification with 30 days of project acceptance – which was July 10, 2104 for the Emergency Generator Project. Findings and an evaluation of the Construction Manager/General Contractor (CM/GC) process used for the project was provided.
This was the first time staff had used this method and would use the contractor and the method again. 


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

The Board adjourned the Local Contract Review Board.

Consent Agenda Item 1:
Gross Payroll and Accounts Paid


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board approve the consent agenda as presented. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 2.0:
Financial Report 
As of July 31st, 2014, the accounts receivable aging ending balance was $373,000 greater than May 31, 2014. This was partly due to the challenge in trying to compare amounts with the transition of commercial accounts to the odd billing month. Cash investment was at $7.9 million not including interest in LGIP.  A five-year revenue comparison was provided for FY 2014 through June. More accruals for June would be conducted as the June accrual for the commercial accounts was not yet in. The increase in CIP revenue was due to the PGE payment for the generator. 
Quarterly financial reports were provided. Unaudited numbers indicated General Fund revenue at $558,006 above forecast due to the increase in water revenues to plan for future CIP projects. At the time, the budget did not include the increase to wholesale rates charged to Sunrise Water Authority (SWA) determined after the budget was adopted. Personnel Services was at 96.1% of the total budget with salaries slightly over budget due to a smaller percentage being charged to CIP projects. Unspent balance was $158,557. The amount for Materials and Services was at 95.8% of budget despite some line items exceeding the budget. Capital Outlay was at 77.7% of budget or $50,906.
Agenda Item 3.0: 
General Manager’s Report
Moore congratulated the Engineering Staff on their work on the District’s capital improvement projects. They’ve had a full plate and they had done a great job in closing projects on time and within or under budget. The CM/GC was a new process for them and the evaluation completed by Adam Bjornstedt was one of the best he had seen. 

In reviewing the GM report, the Board had asked him to identify progress on “goal activity” and an asterisk had been used to highlight this activity.
· Legal activities:  In the Mitchell “elections case” the judge ruled CRW was entitled to recover costs attorney and court costs in the amount of $54,000. In the “records cases” the Court of Appeals had denied the District’s request but reduced the costs in the amount of $2,000. The status of these legal cases would be discussed in executive session.
· Federal Case – A hearing was held in this case filed by Ex-Commissioner Holloway on July 18th. SDAO Attorney Mersereau requested a dismissal due to the passing of the statute of limitations on most of the issues raised. He argued remaining issues were non-meritorious.
· CRWSC Meeting:  Current officers continued to be in place through the remainder of FY 2015 due the short length of their terms. The Board directed General Managers of both entities to create an outline of activities that were being worked on as the Commission was formed. A website was also being considered.

· City of Milwaukie Meetings:  Staff was working on the IGA for repair and maintenance of CRW equipment. A list of action items being discussed was provided in the packet that included a GIS system to determine service areas, a combined billing process so customers were receiving one bill that included the City’s sewer services, utilizing hydraulic modeling, developing a cost estimate for the disconnection of CRW waterlines and commercial meter reading to avoid duplication of effort.

· CRW-SWA Procurement and Administration meetings: SWA does not have a structured procurement system or local contract review board rules. Discussion included providing these services and the activity would be billed under the Commission. The two administrative units had met and would come forward with recommendation for sharing these resources as well. Staff was looking at each function to determine if we were to organize differently how the work could be managed. 
· Portland Intertie:  CRW and SWA staff met with several Portland Water Bureau staff to discuss the Portland to Clackamas intertie project. This may be an area where the congressional delegation could be consulted for funding the project. Also, the CRWP general managers met with Lake Oswego to look at an intertie in that area as well. This would take time, but a few concerns were the commitments made by Lake Oswego to the citizens of West Linn that they would abandon certain infrastructure. CRW may not want to be involved in some of these commitments, but this was still in discussion. 
· Labor Negotiations:  This process continued but these were not at an impasse. 
· Commissioner I-PADS: Commissioners wanted to update their computers should contact Kham Keobounnam. 
· Loder Road Customer Assistance – Staff has been monitoring water quality issues at this location in response to numerous complaints from this customer. A filtration system was being tested on his line to the house to determine who has the responsibility for the problem. CRW will present any results to the Board.

· Emergency Management Training – Incident Accident Plans would be ready for the work session. Three scenarios were anticipated.

· Savas Request – Mr. Savas contacted CRW and requested information regarding the number of households served in the District’ territory.

· Cheers to 50 Years Event – Reminder to join CRW in celebrating 50 years of the water treatment plant. T-shirts were being supplied to Board members to identify them. Food would be provided.
Agenda Item 4.0
Public Comment


None
Agenda Item 5.0
Commissioner Business – Reports and Reimbursements
President Sowa thanked Commissioner Weiss from SWA for attending.
He reminded the Board to turn in reimbursement requests on time.

Due to a conflict, the Board requested the meeting be moved to Wednesday, October 8, 2014.
Meeting adjourned at 6:55 pm to convene an Executive Session.
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